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School of Medicine Executive Committee
Meeting Minutes

February 17, 2009
Present:
Bob Anderson, Bill Betz, John Cambier, Terri Carrothers, Bob D’Ambrosia, Steve Daniels, Frank deGruy, Chip Dodd, Vikram Durairaj, Robert Feinstein, Robert Freedman, Laurie Gaspar, Fred Grover, Tom Henthorn, Randall Holmes, Ben Honigman, Herman Jenkins, Mark Johnston, Richard Johnston, Richard Krugman, Steve Lowenstein, Naresh Mandava, Dennis Matthews, Bob Murphy, David Norris, Chip Ridgway, Jim Spencer, Ann Thor, Moritz Ziegler, Jan Bodin 

Guests:
Randy Ross
I. Approval of the Minutes - Minutes from the January 20, 2009 SOM Executive Committee meeting were unanimously approved as written.  
II. Dean’s Updates - A listing of search, affiliation and institutional updates was included at Attachment 2 in the agenda packet.
III. Discussion Items
A. Dean’s Comments - The Robert Wood Johnson Clinical Scholars application process will be open until the end of the month. This is a great opportunity for students who are targeting academic/health services careers.  The overwhelming majority of applicants are internists and pediatricians.  There’s an effort to attract surgical and other hospital based residents.  There are four sites for these opportunities: UCLA, Michigan, Yale and Pennsylvania.  All expenses are paid and there is also a stipend.  Chairs were encouraged to consider 1st or 2nd years for surgical applications and 3rd years for other specialties.  

Department Status for Emergency Medicine - Dr. Ben Honigman, Professor and Division Head of Emergency Medicine asked that the Emergency Medicine Department Status discussion be delayed pending more information that is still under discussion with major affiliate hospitals.  Updates will be provided as they become available.

Child Care Executive Summary - Jim Shmerling, President and CEO of The Children’s Hospital is leading the initiative for a child care facility on campus and is exploring a facility site on Fitzsimons Redevelopment Authority (FRA) land.  UCH, UPI, SOM and others are involved with the planning of this high-priority issue.  

The Neurology Chair Search Committee has invited candidates for interview beginning the end of this month and in March. 
Bill Maniatis, MD began his role as Associate Dean for Alumni Relations on February 1, 2009.  
SOM Diversity will be lead by a team of individuals.  Ann-Christine (Chris) Nyquist, MD has accepted the position of Associate Dean for Diversity - a part time position - and begins March 1, 2009.  Zen Camacho, the Vice Provost and Vice Chancellor for Diversity and Inclusion, has agreed to mentor Chris for 10% of his time and pending committee action later in today’s meeting, would serve as the Sr. Associate Dean for Diversity to oversee the School’s diversity development effort.  A full time Diversity Director for the school will also be recruited.  The Diversity team will work closely with Rob Winn, Assistant Dean for Medical School Admissions and with a variety of areas throughout the campus and the school.  

Budgetary issues continue to be a cyclical ride between gloom and optimism.  It appears that the federal stimulus package will provide some relief in the areas of Medicaid and transportation that will take some pressure off the state budget and higher education.  There is a meeting of the campus Deans and Vice Chancellors tomorrow with the Chancellor and Vice Chancellor for Finance and Administration where it is anticipated the rescission for FY 08-09 will become known.  As recounted in last months meeting, if the rescission is as we anticipate (7%-10%), then it is believed that the SOM can absorb the reduction without much, if any, impact to the departments.  March 19th is the target date for when the impact of the stimulus package increase vs. the revenue figures decrease should be known.
Planning is underway for a Health and Wellness Center on campus.  An area being considered is on the NW part of campus in the area between 19th, Montview, Clinton and Racine. This is an area in common with Fisher House which is run by the VA.  Other areas in the NW quadrant are also under consideration.

B. Progress Update: Medical Student Research Track - Dr. Randy Ross reported that his effort has been in part to identify what needed to be done to prepare a student to be able to apply for R25 or T32 grants.  He proposed a pilot program which would be a 4 year process that would include a longitudinal ½ day per week segment and two intensive 2-month long segments.  7-12 people have been identified for this year.  A budget has been identified that splits the cost between departments, Undergraduate Medical Education and the Dean’s office.  The concept includes identifying the student early on who is passionate about research, getting them into this research track and fueling their enthusiasm with faculty mentoring.  As class size increases, the opportunity for this kind of one-on-one experience will become more valuable.  
During discussion, several existing mentoring opportunities were identified and others were suggested.  Dr. Feinstein reported on the pipelines being developed in the 9-12 grades and the 8-year UCD-to-Medical School program.  Dr. Steve Daniels sited free 5th year opportunities at other institutions as a potential model.  Dr. Anderson asked if the existing opportunities could be mapped out to better identify for everyone the different ways that are out there to reach potential researchers.  Dr. Ross said that there were two things they did not know.  The first is how much time it will take to develop the program and the second was the best way to design it.  The committee’s suggestion was to map out the initiatives that are already in play so that everyone understands the existing pathways.
C. Update on Resident Hours - Dr. Rumack was unable to attend today’s meeting.  A report was not provided. 

D. LCME Mock Site Visit Report:  Sr. Associate Dean Robert Feinstein reported on the mock LCME site visit that occurred January 25-27, 2009 indicating that the visit was helpful and productive.  The overall consensus is that we are in good shape.  The strengths include the new curriculum, particular the tracks, mentored scholarly activity and the way the curriculum is integrated; the stability afforded by Dean Krugman’s lengthy tenure; the quality of faculty/student relationships; and the campus.  More importantly, when asked the faculty/student consensus was that they felt good about the school.  
Given that there are 120+ areas that are evaluated, there will be problem areas (meaning areas not fully in compliance).  The mock visit problem areas that were identified were also self-identified and progress has already been made toward bring them into compliance.  The areas include:

· Timeliness of Phase III evaluations.  Progress has already been made toward improvement.

· Faculty and student diversity.  As discussed earlier in today’s meeting, a diversity team is being assembled at the School to address faculty/student diversity.

· Student debt - continues to be troubling and budget discussions are ongoing.
· Student services.  There are currently no student health and mental services on campus.  The new Health and Wellness Center should help there and progress is being made toward providing these services. 
· Clear policy & procedures around physicians who see students who may also at some point evaluate them.  Already working on this - the obligation will be on the faculty to declare the potential conflict.  A listing of faculty physicians who are not engaged with medical students is being assembled and the student will be able to choose a provider from that list. 
· Student mistreatment by faculty - already working with the professionalism committee to set up policies over the next year.  

· Personal areas for the students - already investigated and determined that nice facilities do exist at affiliate institutions but students were not aware.  Listing now posted on website of the 4 major affiliates.  

· Don’t have regular review of graduate program.  Working on this with Dr. Freedman.

· Affiliation Agreements - when this was self-identified, there were only a few affiliation agreements with the 30+ facilities.  The goal is to have 18 in place by March 1, 2009 and to continue to work until agreements are complete.

      The school is given 2 years to bring a problem area into compliance.

The site visitors include Betty Drees, MD, Dean of the University of Missouri-Kansas City School of Medicine, Team chair; Barbara Barzansky, PhD, MPHE, LCME Secretary and Director of Undergraduate Medical Education at the American Medical Association; Thomas Norris, MD, Vice Dean for Academic Affairs at the University of Washington School of Medicine; Rubens Pamies, MD, Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs at the University of Nebraska Medical Center; Joseph Grande, MD, PhD, Associate Dean for Academic Affairs at the Mayo Medical School, Faculty Fellow.  
E. Research Retreat - Sr. Associate Dean Ridgway reminded the group about the T32 grant supplement opportunity for minorities.  
Individual pharma-related honoraria, contributions and other financial relationships are becoming public record and searchable on-line. 
NCRR dollars are becoming available.  Previous experience with the NCRR proves they have short timelines. Dr. Ridgway encouraged the members to prepare now to be poised and ready when the funding is announced.  Program plans will need to be identified for research infrastructure.  The plans will be routed through Jerry Scezney and Don Aldrich in Facilities.  The process will also include approval by the CCHE.  Dr. Anderson wondered if RC-3 would be viable for NCRR funding.  Dean Krugman thought that it would, except that the building would incur ongoing expenses and the goal here would be to develop infrastructure that would not incur significant on-going operating expenses.  NCRR funding would target equipment and infrastructure.  

Planning has begun for the research retreat.  The retreat is being targeted for the fall of this year, rather than spring.  The RAC committee has been vetting ideas and three ideas have been picked for committees at the research retreat:  

1.  Microscopy - chaired by Bill Betz and Moshe Levi

2.  Imaging facility - chaired by Chip Dodd and Paul Bunn; 

3.  Neuroscience - chaired by Diego Restrepo and Ken Tyler.  
While these are meaty projects, there is still time to submit ideas to RAC for its consideration of a 4th and possibly a 5th project.  Concern was expressed that the RFP process had not been well publicized and that neuroscience had been reviewed before for development with little results.  There was some enthusiasm expressed for possible inclusion of the stem cell program and/or genomics.  Dr. Dick Johnston will put together the information one needs to submit a project for RAC review and Jan Bodin will distribute it this afternoon.  

F. Pharma Ethics Bill - Associate Dean Steven Lowenstein and Communications Director Jim Spencer provided legislative updates.  Dr. Lowenstein discussed the Skolnick Transparency Act which is due to implement in May 2009 and requires disclosure of specific information that will publicly post to the Colorado Board of Medical Examiner’s website.  Dr. Lowenstein has been working through the Colorado Medical Society to modify the specifications of this Act.  The modifications include changing some reporting requirements to read “since the beginning of the national database” or “since the beginning of medical licensure” rather than “since the beginning of time/since age 18”.  The modifications would also change the threshold for financial reporting to a $5,000 and modify business interest reporting to individual stocks rather than also to mutual funds - and with no thresholds.  
Jim Spencer reported that SB166 regarding Pharmaceutical conflicts of interest is scheduled to be heard tomorrow.  Senator Morgan Carol sponsored the bill and Mr. Spencer and others met with her to explain the implications to the school, particularly in reference to the open-endedness.  Rather than using thresholds, this bill would report specific dollars amounts that had been received and also include the amount contributed for marketing and advertising.  The bill stipulates that pharma can award no perks; that a fair market value would be developed for honoraria, and that there would be enforcement through the Attorney General’s office.  The changes that are planned are for a ban on gifts, stipends, travel - but that these restrictions would not preclude a fair exchange for services rendered; Gifts and marketing would be discontinued with burden on industry to comply; there would be a ban on data mining - the AMA opt out is still intact.  The Colorado Medical Society voted to monitor the bill rather than advocate for it.  The School’s position is to not oppose, and not advocate.
G. Faculty Senate Report - Faculty Senate President Vik Durairaj reported that the February meeting had a light agenda.  Dr. Honigman discussed the Department status for Emergency Medicine.  Dr. Feinstein provided an overview of the LCME site visit.  Senate agreed to make professionalism a priority and will be working do develop policy.  Senate heard a departmental overview from the Department of Dermatology. 
IV. Approval Items  
A. All Faculty Promotions Committee actions were unanimously approved.  All tenure award actions were unanimously approved.  
B. The Professor Emeritus appointments were unanimously approved.
V. Adjournment - the meeting adjourned at 9:45 am.
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